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FAMILY SCHEDULE
9 to 9:30 a.m.

Check-In and Registration, 



Welcome 
Dear students, 

On behalf of our entire college community, welcome to Mercyhurst University! 

At Mercyhurst, our faculty and sta� are committed to student success. While 
we encourage you to work hard in the classroom, we also want you to take 
advantage of a full, robust college experience. 

As you get to know us, you will hear us talk about the Mercyhurst 
experience and how we transform lives. Mercyhurst was founded in the Mercy 
tradition that grounds us, guides us, and challenges us to be our best selves in 
service to you, our students. 

Mercyhurst students have many opportunities to attend special events 
on campus; engage in leadership activities, clubs, and organizations; and 
participate in �ne and performing arts, or varsity and club sports. In fact, I urge 
you to learn and engage in activities that are new or unfamiliar to expand 
your knowledge and worldview. Learning about other cultures, countries, and 
traditions is crucial to living, working, and succeeding in our global society. 

As a small university with a 14-to-1 student-to-faculty ratio, Mercyhurst 
provides one-on-one mentoring and creates an environment where you are 
free to push beyond your comfort zone and discover who you are and what 
you aspire to be, and to experience intellectual adventure in all its many forms. 

Summer Orientation is designed to guide you along the various avenues of 
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Academics 





iMU Course 
Freshman students will take Introduction to Mercyhurst, a two-credit interdisciplinary course, as part of the �rst-year experience 
requirement. The course will assist students as they transition to college life by showing the expectations and strategies for 
being successful in college classes. Students receive three-fold bene�ts from the iMU experience: 

• The course will provide students with early and repeated access to faculty, sta�, and mentors who will help them build
a deep connection with the Mercyhurst community.

• The course content will provide students with information on how to be academically successful, healthy, socially
engaged, and prepared for the practical demands of adult life.

• The overall experience will help us build a freshman class that is resilient in the face of challenges, engaged in the life of
the university, and able to serve as ambassadors for Mercyhurst throughout their lives.

Academic Advising 
Academic advising is an important element of a successful and satisfying college education. At Mercyhurst, each student is 
assigned a faculty advisor, typically a professor in the student’s major department, and a student success coach from the O�ce 
of Academic Support. Working in partnership, faculty advisors and academic counselors guide students in selecting courses 
that address their academic interests, ful�ll REACH and graduation requirements, and prepare them for post-baccalaureate 
work. 

Mercyhurst students can declare a major in their �rst year or choose to begin their studies in the Lakers Exploring Academic 
Program (LEAP).  Student success coaches will work together with academic advisors to assess student wants and direct them 
towards a program that �ts their needs at Mercyhurst. 

At the college level, students are expected to be responsible and active partners in the advising process. We encourage all 
freshmen to schedule regular meeting times with their faculty advisor and student success coach so that they are working 
toward department and graduation requirements each time they register for classes. 

Mercyhurst is a teaching institution that values the classroom experience. Therefore, it is essential that freshmen establish a 
daily time management plan for consistent class attendance and independent study sessions. 

Successful students utilize campus resources to maximize their academic potential. Students are encouraged to reach out and 
meet with their student success coach as well as become familiar with other academic services, such as the Tutoring Center, and 
the Writing Center. 
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Academic Services & Support 



Requesting Accommodations at Mercyhurst 

httT645://ao66r1ta.acc 0/iblelear




Academic Policies 
Even the most carefully drawn plans sometimes require modi�cation. Changing academic plans can often cause anxiety for 
both students and parents, but Mercyhurst is here to help. Here is an overview of common academic changes that a student 
might make, and important guidelines every student should follow. 

During the �rst week of a semester, students can change their schedule by adding and/or dropping courses. Before adding or 
dropping a class, students should consult with their faculty advisor or academic counselor. Students are advised not to drop a 
class that brings their total credits for the semester below 12 credits, as that would make them a part-time student, and may 
a�ect �nancial aid, student visa status, athletic eligibility, or academic progress. 

After the add/drop period is over, students wishing to “drop” a class must withdraw from it. Withdrawing from a course may 
a�ect �nancial aid, Satisfactory Academic Progress (SAP), and completion of degree requirements. For these reasons, students 
must get the signature of their faculty advisor or academic counselor to withdraw from a class. Withdrawal from a class after 
the drop/add period results in a "W" grade and must be processed in the O�ce of the Registrar.  The "W" grade does not a�ect 
a student's GPA.  Student-athletes are encouraged to consult their coach or the Athletic Department before withdrawing from 
a class, as it may a�ect their eligibility to play. International students are encouraged to consult with their academic counselor 
or the PDSO to ensure compliance with visa requirements. All students are strongly encouraged to talk with their advisor or 
academic counselor before making schedule changes. 

A signi�cant number of �rst-year students decide to change majors. Mercyhurst o�ers various resources to support and guide 
students, including faculty advisors and the O�ce of Academic Support. To have their major change processed, students must 



Athletic eligibility is governed by the standards of the National College Athletic Association, which requires a minimum GPA and 



Medical Records 
The Cohen Student Health Center can only discuss a student’s medical information with parents if the Health Center has written 
permission from the student.� A student wishing to sign a release of information should contact the Health Center to obtain and 
complete the authorization form.�An exception to the above requirement for permission to release medical information is if a 
student is experiencing a life-threatening situation and is too ill or injured to give consent. 

Student Conduct Records 
All records maintained by the Residence Life and Student Conduct O�ce, including incident reports and sanction information, 
are protected by FERPA. This means that, aside from the parental noti�cation exceptions listed in the Student Handbook, 
information about incidents and sanctions can only be discussed with the student involved. 

In order for a parent or guardian to have access to FERPA protected information, the student must sign a Student Conduct 
Release. Furthermore, if the student stipulates that certain aspects of the record are not to be disclosed, the university cannot 
release that information. 

However, it should be noted that �nes and fees charged to a student’s account may bear descriptors such as “Incomplete 
Community Service Fee,”“Student Conduct Fine,”  or “Alcohol Class Fee.”This is not a breach of FERPA because it is placed on the 
student’s bill. 

Educational Records 
Educational records are any o�cial information that the university keeps about the student. At Mercyhurst, o�cial educational 
records are held by the O�ce of the Registrar. Information contained in these records include grades, dates of attendance, etc. 

The information is regarded as private, meaning that only the student and the university have access to a student’s educational 
records. There are a few exceptions to this rule, such as disclosure to university o�cials with legitimate educational interest or 
where FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent. 

Directory Information 
Information about a student that is considered “directory information” may be released without the student’s prior written 
consent unless the student has requested the directory information be withheld. This information is not considered harmful or 
an invasion of privacy if disclosed to a third party: 







Student Life 
Dear students and families, 

The Division of Student Life is excited to welcome you and your family to 
Mercyhurst today! As you spend your summer preparing for this new chapter in 
your life, we are busy on campus preparing for your arrival. 

While academics is, and should be, the focus of your time in college, your 
overall experience at Mercyhurst will include much more. Hanging out 
with new friends in your residence hall, attending extracurricular activities 
(like a football game or MIAC performance), joining a club or organization, 
participating in a Community Engagement service project, or perhaps 
becoming a member of Mercyhurst Student Government; all of these activities 
will enrich your life while you are here by broadening your knowledge of the 
campus community, the world, and yourself. We encourage you to embrace 
these experiences�explore and make the most of your opportunities, stretch 
and realize your potential, and determine now to own and shape your 
Mercyhurst experience as well as your future. 

To give you an overview of some of the many opportunities that will be 
available to you as you strive to create a ful�lling experience, we’ve prepared 
this section of the Family Guide for you. 

We look forward to meeting you as you arrive on campus in August! And 
please, if you have questions before you arrive, do not hesitate to contact my 
o�ce—there are many individuals who stand ready to help you. 

Enjoy the rest of your summer! 

Sincerely, 

Laura Zirkle, Ph.D. 
Vice President for Student Life 
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Making the Most of the Mercyhurst Experience 
While college students invest much time and e�ort in their academic studies, they will spend roughly 85 percent of their time 
outside of the classroom. Aside from studying, college provides a wide variety of extracurricular and social events for students 
to enjoy. Making the most of the Mercyhurst experience means choosing to be an engaged member of the campus community. 
Research shows that an engaged student is more likely to succeed! We encourage students to join a club or organization, 
attend campus activities, participate in a variety of service and leadership events, and partake in athletic and cultural events on 
campus. 

To help you assess how your student is connecting, Mercyhurst has developed the following goals for �rst-year students. Your 
student should be: 

Gaining con�dence and competence as a college student. 
A student is: 

• Aware of the important o�ces and services on campus.
• Communicating with both their academic counselor and their academic advisor.
• Identifying a personal purpose in pursuing a Mercyhurst education.
• Developing university-level skills for acquiring knowledge and evaluating ideas.
• Gaining skills in e�ective academic communication, both oral and written.
• Using learning technologies such as the Hub, Self Service, Blackboard, and research databases.
• Willing to use key campus services.

Making positive connections with faculty, sta�, and peers. 
A student is: 

• Attending campus activities, athletic events or cultural events.
• Seeking out professors during their o�ce hours.
• Utilizing services relevant to their personal needs such as Commuter Student Services, International Student Services,

and Multicultural Student Services.
• Meeting fellow students in the residence hall.
• Aware of the names of the student’s RA and Hall Director.
• Using their Mercyhurst email regularly.
• Demonstrating an awareness of campus life and extracurricular opportunities by reading The Merciad or visiting online

campus engagement resources, such as the Hub and Laker Launchpad.

Engaging in behaviors that promote personal health and well-being. 
A student is: 

• Aware of the locations of the Cohen Health Center, Counseling Center, and Recreation Center.
• Establishing a balanced lifestyle that incorporates adequate sleep, nutrition, study, and recreation.

Developing awareness of the impact of the student’s personal choices. 
A student is: 

• Taking responsibility for personal actions and academic success.
• Working out di�erences with roommates or peers.
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Developing awareness and connection to the university’s core values. 
A student is: 

• Engaging in self-re�ection for personal and moral growth.
• Treating others with empathy and compassion.
• Being ecologically responsible by recycling and reducing waste.
• Embracing the larger goals of intellectual curiosity and lifelong learning.
• Reaching out and giving back to the community.

Another key aspect of growth as a college student is learning to advocate on your own behalf.  Mercyhurst encourages parents 
and family members to resist the urge to immediately intervene when a problem or concern arises. Instead, take time to help 
your student sort out the problem, identify potential solutions, and pursue those solutions. Students may face di�cult or 
uncomfortable situations—a roommate con�ict, homesickness, di�culties in a class, or navigating the �nancial aid process— 
while adjusting to university life. 

These situations are opportunities for students to continue developing as mature, independent adults. Keep the lines of 
communication open with your student during these situations, encouraging independent advocacy for any issues that may 
arise. Mercyhurst University has many support services and o�ces to help students become engaged, healthy, and happy 
members of the university community. We hope you’ll spend some time learning about some of the resources mentioned in 
this section. 

New Student Welcome 
New Student Welcome is a cooperative e�ort by many o�ces, departments, sta�, faculty, administrators, and students at 
Mercyhurst University. It provides programs and services to �rst-year undergraduate students to help facilitate their transition 
to the university, prepare them for the university’s educational opportunities, and begin their integration into the intellectual, 
cultural, and social climate of the institution. 

New Student Welcome is a perfect opportunity for students to participate in educational programs, take a campus tour, 



The pulse of student life is the Campus Involvement Center (CIC). The high-energy sta� guides the student body in 
self-government, promotes clubs and organizations, cultivates leadership skills, and presents a lively, diverse schedule of 
activities. Located on the upper level of the Sister Carolyn Herrmann Student Union, the CIC serves as a central location for 
students to get involved with campus activities and meet new people. 

The Carolyn Herrmann Student Union provides a welcoming environment, where students can participate in a range of 
academic, social, spiritual, cultural, and recreational activities. The Great Room, a student lounge located within the Student 
Union, includes a pool table, air hockey table, video games, and several TVs equipped with Roku sticks already signed into 
Mercyhurst Student Government sponsored streaming services. The Student Union is an ideal meeting and event space for 
clubs and organizations, group projects, socializing, chatting with friends, or curling up on a couch to complete homework. 

The CIC o�ers many resources to let students know what is happening on campus. We oversee the Laker Launchpad as well as 
events o�ered by a variety of other o�ces on campus. Students can check out the Weekender Hub Page and can follow 
@hurstcampuslife on Instagram. Our Instagram account is updated regularly with graphics, information, and links for important 
campus events and opportunities. 

CIC sta� engages students in a variety of educational program, such as Alcohol Awareness Week every fall. Aligned with 
National Collegiate Alcohol Awareness Week, this programming brings awareness to the dangers of alcohol and drug use, as 
well as how to safely drink alcohol when age appropriate. Activities include guest speakers, a mocktail competition, and more. 
In the spring, Wellness Week is a collaborative event between the CIC and several departments and student groups across 
campus to educate the Mercyhurst community on the various dimensions of wellness. These include physical wellness, spiritual 
wellness, social wellness, emotional wellness, intellectual wellness, and professional wellness. 

The Wellness Fair is an annual event where students enjoy delicious, healthy food and beverages, massages, information on 
nutrition, blood pressure, cancer prevention, physical assessments, and many other health-related topics. 

Multicultural programs support the educational, cultural, social, and personal needs of all students with special emphasis on 
ethnicity, gender, and minority topics. We o�er activities re�ecting the diversity of our student population. Programs include 
diversity workshops, Martin Luther King Jr. Day celebrations, unity days, and Hispanic Heritage Month activities, among others. 

The Leadership Development Program (LDP) allows participants to discover their own leadership interests and styles. This 
dynamic leadership training program combines a speaker series, workshops, and a variety of leadership activities. Students 
learn skills they can use throughout their professional and personal lives.  Through LDP, participants build networks with other 
student leaders while building a strong leadership component for their résumés. 

Mercyhurst Student Government (MSG) is a multifunctional organization. Through its elected and appointed o�cers and 
senators, MSG is the voice of all students at the university. MSG also serves as liaison between the student body and the 
administration. In conjunction with the CIC, MSG o�cially recognizes student clubs and organizations. All students are invited 
to become involved in the activities of MSG at all participation levels. Students can contact an o�cer, a student senator, or 
simply attend an MSG meeting. Meetings are open to the entire university community and are held Monday evenings in the 
Student Union. 

The Multicultural Activities Council and Student Activities Council (MAC/SAC) are the two primary student programming 
organizations on campus. Together, they provide activities that enrich the university community both socially and culturally. 
Past activities have included dance parties, movies, unity events, comedians, hypnotists, athletic spirit competitions, and more. 
These activities are held every Friday and Saturday evening during the academic year. 

The MAC and SAC serve as the programming arms of MSG. They plan and implement annual traditions such as the New Student 
Welcome evening programs, Haunted Hurst, Food for Finals, Family Weekend, and Unity Week. Also, MAC/SAC and MSG 
cooperatively host events such as Homecoming, Family Weekend, Spring Fest, and other major events. 
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Listed below is a small sampling of our clubs and organizations, arranged by interest area. Explore them all at mercyhurst.edu/ 
clubs. 

• Academic: Art Therapy Club, Chemistry & Biochemistry Club, Forensic Science Club, Geology Club, National Security
Club, Psychology Club.

• Cultural & Diversity: American Sign Language Club, Black Students for Unity, International Student Association,
Mercyhurst Equality of Women (MEOW), Sexuality and Gender Acceptance Club

• Recreational & Special Interest: Bowling Club, Dance Club, Laker Student Media, Martial Arts Club, Photo Club, Ski Club,
Ultimate Frisbee Club.

• Service & Honor Societies: Mercyhurst has local chapters for several professional and academic related honor societies.
Additionally, we have service organizations such as Habitat for Humanity and Circle K.

Campus Involvement Center 
Carolyn Herrmann Student Union 
814-824-3643

Commuter Life 
We are proud to have students from the region choose Mercyhurst and represent our local communities! Often, people 
emphasize the di�erences in the commuting and residential university experiences. As �rst-year students, both groups share a 
great deal: the goal of succeeding academically, the need to build community with campus culture, and the desire for lasting 
friendships. We urge commuters to take full advantage of the university services and opportunities to study and socialize. 
Commuters have a home away from home in our Student Union, where the Commuter Lounge is located. 

A signi�cant factor in a successful commuter experience is the amount of time the student spends on campus. This is critical 
in the �rst year. During New Student Welcome, �rst-year commuter students will be invited to a commuter reception hosted 
by the commuter student services liaison. Sometimes, commuters resist attending these events because they are already 
familiar with the university. However, these activities are essential because they are designed to encourage community among 
commuter students and provide important resources about the university. Rather than driving home after a class, commuter 
students have the ability to enjoy a quick lunch, a workout in the recreation center, focused study time in the library, or 
relaxing time in the Commuter Lounge, which features a refrigerator, microwave, tables for dining and studying, a smart TV, 
and comfortable furniture for relaxing. Commuter lockers are also available for free to make life as a commuter easier and 
more enjoyable. 

Student Transportation Options 

EMTA Partnership 
Mercyhurst University has partnered with MSG and the Erie Metropolitan Transit Authority (EMTA) to o�er transportation 
services. The MSG customized route is found online at ride-the-e.com/university-services (Click on route #17). The MSG 
customized route provides transportation based on student interests and needs to the following locations:  

• Millcreek Mall • Wegmans
• Sam’s Club • Panera
• Wal-Mart • Barnes & Noble Bookstore
• Tinseltown movie theater • State Street
• Target
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Students can use the entire EMTA system free of charge by showing their Mercyhurst University ID. Use the MyStop app 
(available in the Apple app store or Google Play store) to search for routes, get real-time information about your bus, or see 
which bus comes to a speci�c stop. 

MUber 
Mercyhurst Student Government has sponsored a voucher system with Uber to o�er $5 o� of Uber rides for Mercyhurst 
students. Students can use their voucher once per day. This program provides an on demand way for students to get around 
the community to meet their practical needs and to visit the many attractions Erie has to o�er. Students will receive an invite via 
email to sign the waiver and sign up to be included in the MUber program. 

Uber, Inc. is a private company una�liated with Mercyhurst University. Uber vehicles and drivers are not provided by, vetted, or 
controlled by Mercyhurst University. Students opting to take advantage of the Uber credit provided by the university assume all 
risks associated with traveling via private transportation companies. 

Campus Ministry 
Campus Ministry serves as the locus of spiritual life for the entire university community. Recognizing and celebrating its 



Opportunities for community, learning, discussion, peace and justice, and service: 

• Wednesday Night Fellowship o�ers students a faith community to explore the Christian faith, pray, and worship
together.

• The student-led, nationally recognized MYRACLE retreat ministry plans and o�ers retreats for youth from
neighboring schools and parishes and engages in a variety of forms of community outreach.

• Thursday Night Bible Study and the Student Athlete Fellowship engage students in reading and re�ecting on sacred
scripture.

• Students can explore the Catholic faith for personal knowledge or for reception of Baptism, conversion from another
Christian faith, or Con�rmation preparation. All are welcome to explore without obligation.

• Campus Ministry partners with Community Engagement to o�er a great variety of service opportunities.
• Peace and justice opportunities include Lakers for Life, which focuses on life issues and other programs to raise

awareness about human rights and peace.

Students are encouraged to stay posted by signing up for the weekly e-bulletin from Campus Ministry or by following on 



Athletics and Recreation 
Mercyhurst sponsors 26 intercollegiate athletic programs, including two Division I program in men’s and women’s ice hockey, 
with the other 24 programs competing at the Division II level. Students can join in the excitement by cheering on our teams 
throughout the school year with free admission to every home game, or by becoming a member of the department’s uno�cial 
27th team—the athletic pep bands—which are open to all undergraduate and graduate students. The Athletic Department 
sponsors a variety of intramural sports for women and men such as �ag football, outdoor soccer, basketball, volleyball, kickball, 
wi�eball, and many others. 

The Athletic Department also sponsors a variety of club sports for women and men such as marching band, color guard, ice 
hockey, cheerleading, dance, and �gure skating, with plans to add and support additional club sport programs over the next 
few years. The Athletic Department strongly encourages students who have interest in starting new programs to contact the 
director of club sports by email at clubsports@mercyhurst.edu. 

One of the many ways that our campus community embraces our Lakers is through intramural sports, which consist of casual, 
fun athletic leagues held throughout the academic year. In addition to providing students a great way to get involved and meet 
new people, intramural sports give an opportunity to stay active and make use of the university's many recently renovated 
indoor and outdoor athletic facilities. Intramural sports are open to all Mercyhurst students, regardless of skill level or athletic 
ability, so all are encouraged to participate! Intramural sports participation a�ords an opportunity to develop the essential 
qualities of leadership, cooperation, self-reliance, and sense of fair play and to form friendships that will endure throughout the 
years. For more information, email intramurals@mercyhurst.edu 

You don’t have to be an athlete to enjoy Laker sports! Students can take advantage of a robust athletic schedule to support 
their fellow Lakers. The weekly schedule of events can be found on the Hurst Athletics website or by following @HurstAthletics 
on Instagram and Twitter. 

Many students make athletic activities part of their daily lives at the Student Fitness and Recreation Center, which has a variety 
of equipment for activities including aerobic workouts and strength training. Students can also participate in a variety of �tness 
classes o�ered several times throughout the day and during the week. 



Leading the live-in team is an Area Coordinator of Residence Life and Student Conduct (AC). The AC is a master’s-level 
professional who oversees the halls, supervises the sta�, leads community building and developmental e�orts, and reviews 
violations of the Student Conduct Code. Families are encouraged to contact the AC should any concerns arise with their 
student. 

A Hall Director (HD) resides in each freshman facility and manages the day-to-day a�airs and activities for the residents. Our 
Hall Directors are graduate students who plan activities throughout the year to relieve stress and build community among the 
freshmen. Your student should contact the Hall Director to discuss any questions or concerns. 

Completing our Residence Life team are 20 Resident Assistants (RA), who are students with upperclassman standing. RAs live 
in each residential area and oversee, on average, 25-40 residents. It is the RA who maintains the closest and most enduring 
contact with residents. RAs are trained to serve as role models and to help freshmen adjust to campus life. They are the go-to 
people for most matters in the residence halls. 

Another vital resource for students is the Student Handbook, which outlines academic topics, student services, residence life 
services and the Student Conduct Code. Our Student Conduct Code re�ects the goals and standards of the university and the 
Catholic identity and Mercy heritage of the founding Sisters of Mercy. Each freshman is challenged to respect the ethos of 
Mercyhurst University and its regulations, even when popular culture encourages di�erent behaviors. The Student Conduct 
Code explains our standards for conduct, violation review, typical sanctions, and the appeal process. 

A challenge that freshmen frequently face is underage drinking. Mercyhurst requires its students to comply with all 
Pennsylvania laws relating to alcohol. Our alcohol policy is detailed in the Student Handbook. Students found in violation 
of the policy face the possibility of �nes, community restitution, and alcohol education classes, as well as other sanctions if 
appropriate. 

Mercyhurst also has a freshman vehicle policy. First-year resident students are not allowed to have vehicles while at school. 
If a freshman brings a car to school, the student will be required to take the vehicle home and will be subject to conduct 
review. In cases of medical or family emergency, the Area Coordinator for the Freshman Area will review a student’s request 
for a temporary vehicle pass. Passes are not granted for employment or routine medical appointments such as allergy shots or 
physical therapy sessions. 

Frequently families ask about break housing. The freshman residence halls close at the end of each semester and for major 
holiday breaks. Generally, the halls close 24 hours after the last scheduled �nal exam of each semester and after the last 
scheduled class before the Spring break. We encourage students to make their travel and break plans in advance. If a student 
must remain in residence, they must register in advance. No student will be allowed to stay without proper approval. University
sta� is on duty during break periods. 

Throughout the freshman year, the Residence Life sta� engages students in social activities to build community and 
educational programs to guide students in making responsible, informed choices. This holistic approach to programming is 
used to support students who are striving for a balanced lifestyle and wellness. Here is a sampling of our programming in these
important areas: 

Community-Building Programs Educational/Developmental Programs 
• Decorating contests • Diversity awareness
• Intramural Ultimate Frisbee • Study skills
• Video game tournaments • Sexual assault awareness
• Hall cookouts • Safe use of social media
• Movie nights • Awareness campaigns
• Game nights • Civil engagement
• Pizza parties • Emotional Intelligence

24 • Healthy Boundaries

 

 



Residence Life and Student Conduct O�ce 
323 Egan Hall, Third Floor 
reslife@mercyhurst.edu 

Title IX at Mercyhurst 
Mercyhurst University is a community of learning dedicated to the lifelong development of the whole person in the context 
of our Mercy heritage and Catholic tradition. As part of that heritage, we believe that all students have a right to a safe college 



Dining Services 

Board Dining 
The “board” competent of room and board at Mercyhurst o�ers an all-you-care-to-eat dining experience. Our dining facilities 
o�er a vast array of food ranging from home-style cooking to global cuisine in the Grotto Commons and the 501 Grille. 

Retail Dining 
Designed to complement your main meal programming, the retail focus of Mercyhurst dining features made-to-order stations, 
prepackaged goods, bottled beverages, and co�ee bars. Starbucks is featured at both the Bookstore and Anchor Express. Made-
to-order food o�erings like the Cinco Cantina and pizza stations are also available at the Anchor Express. The Roost o�ers a pub-
style menu with a restaurant-quality atmosphere. These venues accept Bonus Bucks and Flex Points (associated with the meal 
plans), Dining Dollars through the Hurst Dining Club, cash, and credit. 

Hours of Operation 
501 Grille The Roost 
First �oor of Ryan Hall Lower level of the Student Union 
Monday-Friday, 7 a.m.-9 p.m. Sunday and Monday, Closed 

Tuesday-Saturday, 5 p.m.-10 p.m. 
Anchor Express 
First �oor of Ryan Hall The Roost Express 
Sunday-Thursday, 2 p.m.-midnight Lower level of the Student Union 
Friday & Saturday, 2 p.m.-1 a.m. Wednesday-Sunday, 5 p.m.-10 p.m. 

Monday and Tuesday, Closed 
Grotto Commons 
Lower level of Egan Hall Co�ee Bar 
Monday-Thursday, 7 a.m to 9 p.m. Mercyhurst Bookstore 
Friday-Sunday, 7 a.m. to 8 p.m. Monday-Friday, 7:30 a.m. to 4 p.m. 

Dining Services 
Grotto Commons 501 Grille Retail Dining 
814-824-2156 814-824-3731 814-824-3637

Health Services 
For many college students, dealing with minor ailments on their own is a new experience.  Families can make this adjustment 
easier by sending students to college with some basic health care items: a thermometer, a heating pad, an ice pack, antibiotic 
ointment, Ibuprofen, Acetaminophen, and bandages. Be sure to include any prescription or over-the-counter medications that 
the student uses on a regular basis. 

For students needing to see a healthcare professional, the Cohen Health Center, located near the Bookstore, is open Monday 
through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4 p.m., during the academic year. All students are seen by appointment. The center employs a team 
of registered nurses, to provide nurse assessments, treatment, and discuss personal health concerns. Physicians are on site for 
part of each weekday to treat speci�c concerns.  Allergy shots are provided by Cohen Health Center; students can request this 





Police and Safety 
The Mercyhurst Police and Safety Department is ready to assist you and your student with concerns and safety needs. This 
trained professional team maintains order and security throughout the learning, living, and recreational areas of the university. 
The Police and Safety sta� partners with the Erie Police, the Erie District Attorney’s O�ce, and state and federal governments to 
enforce established law, as well as university rules and regulations. 

Generally, Mercyhurst is a place where your student should feel safe and protected.  However, parents/guardians should 
encourage their students to always be responsible and aware in the event that a criminal element or dangerous situation 
should occur on campus.  Following these important “Do’s and Dont's” to be a safety-conscious university community member: 

Do: 
• Follow building access procedures, and report solicitors attempting to enter buildings to the hall director.
• Always lock your room and carry your keys.
• Keep a separate record of account numbers and PIN numbers.
• Engrave valuable items if possible, and keep a record of serial numbers.
• Establish a buddy system, and always let others know when you leave campus alone.
• Discuss any behavior or event that does not seem “normal” with your hall director or Police and Safety.

Don’t: 
• Prop open doors for any length of time.
• Hide room keys in the hallway.
• Keep large sums of money or credit cards in your room unsecured.
• Leave valuables such as laptops and mobile phones unattended in public areas.
• Walk alone after dark.
• Ignore an event that is odd or unsettling.

Your student can learn additional safety tips by visiting the Police and Safety Hub page. 

In accordance with state and federal campus security acts, Mercyhurst makes available an annual security report for the 
campus. You can view the most current report at mercyhurst.edu/clery. New reports are released each October. 

Many university entities work together to guide students in making safe and legal decisions regarding alcohol and drugs. As 
you discuss these issues with your student, note the following overview of alcohol o�enses and the possible penalties levied 
under Pennsylvania Act 31: 

YES YES YES NO 

YES YES YES NO 

YES YES YES NO 

OneCard – Your Mercyhurst ID 
Mercyhurst’s student identi�cation card is called the “OneCard,”  and is the key to accessing many campus services. OneCard 
serves as a student’s dining, library, and point-of-sale purchase or declining balance card. Students use this card for their meal 
plans, any additional dining services, and for cold drink and snack vending machines on campus. Additionally, the OneCard 
is used for campus printing. Students receive a number of free print credits each semester, and can use their campus cash 
accounts when their free prints are exhausted.  
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Parental Noti�cation Fines Con�nement License Suspension 

Misrepresentation of age to secure alcohol 

Underage purchase, consumption or 
transportation of alcohol 

Carrying a false identi�cation card 



Mercyhurst University has partnered with PNC Bank to o�er a co-branded ID card through PNC’s University Banking Program. 
Students have the option to connect a PNC bank account to their OneCard. When linked to a PNC bank account, the OneCard 
can function as a debit card o� campus. This allows students to use the same card for all university-related transactions, as well 
as anywhere a debit card is accepted. 

The OneCard O�ce can assist you with meal plans questions (as can the O�ce of Residence Life). During the add/drop period 
each semester, meal plans may be added, changed, or upgraded online using Self-Service. Some meal plans are assigned 
based on housing selection, so not all plans can be decreased or removed. After the last day to drop/add classes, meal plans are 
locked and cannot be adjusted or removed. 

To manage your OneCard account, we recommend using GET. Register for this resource on the GET online portal and view your 
campus accounts, add Dining Dollars, or even order food from campus dining facilities. 

More information about OneCard, along with detailed meal plan information, campus �re safety, and insurance services 
available to Mercyhurst students, can be found on the OneCard and Protective Services Hub page. 

OneCard O�ce 
McAuley Hall, lower level 
Phone: 814-824-3640 
Fax: 814-824-3230 
onecard@mercyhurst.edu 

Sustainability 
Environmental sustainability is not just about being earth-friendly, but also about understanding the e�ects our lifestyle 
choices have on people and ecosystems around the world, and upon the future security of life on Earth. Mercyhurst University 
is deeply committed to not only engaging our entire community in advancing a more environmentally responsible campus, but 
also in creating experiential learning opportunities and other meaningful connections on issues of sustainability throughout 
northwest Pennsylvania. As you get ready for your �rst year of college, we invite you to join this mission-driven e�ort to address 
global environmental concerns through your own actions. 

While packing and thinking about what to bring remember that your choices can limit your environmental footprint. A few 
examples of more sustainable choices include: 

• Communicating with roommates to cut down on the number of duplicate appliances or entertainment systems.
• Packing a surge protector to protect electronics during power surges and help cut down on energy waste while

appliances are in stand-by mode.
• Bringing reusable water bottles, mugs, and dishes rather than buying bottled water and disposable items.
• Bringing washable hand towels and dish rags instead of packing paper towels. Just a small measure like that

reduces paper waste, saves trees, reduces energy consumption and helps curb greenhouse gas emissions.

Our expectation is that while students belong to the Mercyhurst community, environmentally responsible behavior will 
become (if it is not already) a habit that you don’t even need to think about: proper recycling across campus, conserving 
energy by turning o� lights and electronics, keeping heating or air conditioning systems at reasonable temperatures, reducing 
unnecessary carbon emissions by carpooling, walking or biking to nearby destinations, and taking advantage of available 
public transportation, like the EMTA. While at Mercyhurst, we abide by the Erie County, PA recycling guidelines, and we 
encourage everyone to do their part by familiarizing themselves with these rules during their time on campus. 

29 



Students can get involved in sustainable initiatives by joining the Student Sustainability Club and/or applying for funding for a 
project through the Student Sustainability Fund (SSF). This fund was established by students in 2006-07 to allow sustainability 
initiatives by all campus community members and comes directly from a Sustainability fee issued each semester. Past projects 



Payment Options 
Dear students and families, 

The O�ce of Student Financial Services (SFS) is committed to the needs of its 
students and parents. We recognize that a college education is a signi�cant 
investment in your child’s future and a major concern for most families. We 
understand your concerns and want to make this process as easy as possible. 
With a combination of our institutional scholarships and grants, federal and 
state aid, and a variety of �nancing plans, a high quality Mercyhurst University 
education is not only valuable, but a�ordable. 

This section has been prepared to provide you with information about the 
�nancial aid and billing process and provide a resource for you to refer to at any 
time. 

The SFS O�ce o�ers a one-stop shop for your �nancial aid and student account 
questions, including personalized counseling with your SFS Counselor by 
appointment. Please visit us in Old Main 115 or call us between 8:30 a.m. and 
4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, at 



Student Financial Services 



Student Billing Schedule 
In alignment with Mercyhurst’s sustainability e�orts, our billing system is completely online. SFS does not mail paper billing 
statements.  





Tuition Refund Policy 
SFS may be required to make recalculation adjustments to the student’s charges and �nancial aid when a student withdraws 
completely from all courses at Mercyhurst University. There are o�cial policies in place that a student must follow in this 
situation. Please refer to the Undergraduate Course Catalog to view the full policy. 

Financial Aid awards and student bills are subject to change based on any updates received from any outside agency or 
scholarship donor and in accordance with all federal, state, and institutional policies. It is the student’s responsibility to check 
their eBill regularly for changes. Any charge applied after the bill due date must be paid within 30 days to avoid late fees. 

Financial Aid and Awarding 
Types of Financial Aid 

• Scholarships – gift aid 
• Grants – gift aid 
• Loans – self-help aid, must be repaid 
• Student Employment – self-help aid, a university position where the student earns wages 

Scholarships and grants are awards that do not have to be repaid; however, many may have speci�c criteria which must be met 
to remain eligible. For example: 

• Financial need 
• Grade point average 
• Major 
• Participation in athletics, dance, music, art, etc. 

Most Mercyhurst scholarships and grants are for four years of study. They begin the �rst semester of enrollment and end four 
years from the start date. Students should work closely with their advisor to complete all coursework within that time frame. 
Refer to your admissions packet for details on the speci�c awards included on your �nancial aid o�er letter. 

Pell Grant: 
Federal grant based on need. Eligibility is determined annually by �ling the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). 

PA State Grant: (PA residents only) 
Must �le FAFSA annually by May 1. The Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance Agency (PHEAA) sends student eligibility 
notices. 

PHEAA Validation: 
Provide any requested documentation to PHEAA promptly; Mercyhurst certi�es enrollment & academic progress. 

Student Employment: 
Wages are paid directly to the student via direct deposit into an account of the student’s choosing. Therefore, work-study 
funds do not appear on the student’s eBill. If the student’s award is cancelled for non-response or failing to meet the minimum 
requirements, they may not be eligible to reapply for  musigapstudent 13 (or1g)6 (ibl. )]T  (tlr1g)6 8 (yhu D6c cr) (. Aen)4 5t via _2 1 Tf 0 -2.4 TL(�t Emplo)9 (ymen)6 (t: )]TJ /T1ate



Subsidized 
• Student demonstrates �nancial need after all other �nancial aid is awarded. 
• Federal government pays the interest while the student is enrolled at least half-time. 
• Payments can be deferred while enrolled at least half-time. 
• The origination fee for loans disbursed through September 2023, is 1.057 percent and will be deducted from 

the borrowed amount prior to each loan being disbursed to the school. The net amount of the loan is applied 
to the student account. 

Unsubsidized 
• Student does not demonstrate �nancial need after all �nancial aid is awarded. 
• Interest accrues while the student is in school and during grace period. Visit studentaid.gov for current 

interest rates. 
• Payments can be deferred while enrolled at least half-time. 
• The origination fee for loans disbursed through September 2023, is 1.057 percent and will be deducted from 

the borrowed amount prior to each loan being disbursed to the school. The net amount of the loan is applied 
to the student account. 

PLUS Loans for Parents 
• Federal Direct PLUS Loans are available to parents of dependent students, with eligibility based on credit 

worthiness. 
• A parent of an undergraduate student may borrow up to the total Estimated Cost of Attendance less �nancial 

aid resources received by the student. 
• Interest is charged on the loan from the time funds are disbursed until it is paid in full. Visit studentaid.gov for 

current interest rate. 
• The Federal PLUS Loan has a 4.228 percent origination fee through September 2023. The origination fee 

amount will be deducted from the borrowed amount prior to each loan being disbursed to the school. The 
net amount of the loan is applied to the student account. Please plan accordingly for the net amount when 
applying for loans. 

• Apply online and complete the Parent PLUS Master Promissory Note at studentaid.gov. The parent should 
login with their FSA ID to apply and sign. When applying, calculate the amount needed for the full academic 
year, remembering that origination fees will be deducted prior to the funds being disbursed to Mercyhurst. 



• There are federal, state, and institutional policies, including Satisfactory Academic Progress requirements, which must 
be met each year to continue eligibility. 

• If renewal requirements are not met, aid may be canceled. 

Visit mercyhurst.edu/admissions-aid/cost-�nancial-aid for details. 

eBill Instructions for Students 
Your Mercyhurst University bill is available on your Student Hub page. We are a 100 percent online billing institution, which 
means you will not receive a separate paper bill. Your bill is available online, which is called your eBill. Fall semester bills are due 
in early August. Spring semester bills are due in early January. 

To access your eBill, simply log in to your Student Hub and click on the eBill icon under the ‘Quick Links’ heading. 

Please note that your Mercyhurst eBill is your source of communication for any billing changes. Please reference it on 
a regular basis. 

Students: If your parent, spouse, or other interested party is paying for your college education, make sure that you add them as 
an Authorized Party on your eBill. 

The following instructions allow you to add Authorized Parties to your eBill account. 
• Once you are in your eBill, click on “Add Authorized Party” on the right side of the page. 
• Enter your parent’s/interested party’s information. 
• This will send an email invitation for eBill access to each entered user. Once they accept the invitation and create their 

own eBill user account, these individuals will receive emails each time a new billing statement is available. 

The eBill landing page is in real time and re�ects your current balance. Itemized statements can be viewed by clicking ‘View 
Current Statement’. Your statement history is listed in the drop down at the top of the next page. 

Note: Pop-ups need to be enabled on your browser to view the itemized statement. After the drop/add period, current 
statements will be uploaded to your eBill once a month for the remainder of each semester. Please reference it on a regular 
basis. Additional charges incurred after the bill due date require payment in full within 30 days to avoid a late fee. 

Complete eBill instructions and navigation information are located on your Mercyhurst Student Hub page under 
Services/Student Financial Services/Billing and Payments. 

Access to Student Financial Records 
Students’ information and records are kept con�dential and are protected under FERPA regulations. Students should complete 
the FERPA Release Form from the Registrar’s O�ce identifying all parties whom the student wishes to grant student record 
access. 

The O�ce of Student Financial Services is here to serve you. We look forward to working with you. Please call the SFS O�ce at 
814-824-2288 or email sfs@mercyhurst.edu if you have questions or need assistance, now or in the future. 
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Other Important Telephone and Website Contacts 
Federal Student Aid Information Center Nelnet Campus Commerce 
(FSAIC) (Statements and payment plans) 

Phone: 800-609-8056 (FAFSA and Federal Loans) 
Phone: 800-443-3243 
TDD: 800-730-8913 PHEAA 
studentaid.gov (PA State Grants) 

Phone: 800-692-7392 
pheaa.org/grants/state-grant-program 
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Technology 
Dear students and families, 

On behalf of the Information Technology Department, it’s my pleasure to 
welcome you to Mercyhurst University. For incoming students, technology is 
a constant part of life. At Mercyhurst University, technology is also an integral 
part of the academic experience. 

In this section, you’ll learn about the variety of network and computer services 
available—including your Mercyhurst email account, the Blackboard Learning 
Management System, and Self Service. Students bringing a computer to 
campus will also �nd valuable information about the requirements and 
preparations necessary before moving in. 

If you have any questions, please contact the Help Desk located in 
the Hammermill Library, at 814-824-3200 or helpdesk@mercyhurst.edu. 

Sincerely, 

Jeanette Britt 
Senior Vice President for Administration and Chief Operating O�cer 
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Academic Computing and 
Information Technology (IT) Services 
Mercyhurst University continues to increase our use of technology to enhance learning and communication with our students. 
Therefore, it is essential that new students learn this technology and develop the habits of using these tools responsibly to 
stay current with classroom activities, university obligations, and campus opportunities. Mercyhurst considers a student’s 
university-issued Mercyhurst email account a form of o�cial communication. It’s critical that students regularly check their 
Mercyhurst email. 

Your student will be able to enhance learning and leisure activities through our well-developed computer facilities and services. 
Mercyhurst is a completely networked campus, including a network port connection for each student in residence halls and 
university apartments. Campus wireless connection, LakerVapor, is provided in student rooms and apartments. Wireless 
connectivity is also available in the public areas, the library, the Student Union, the bookstore, and in most buildings across 
campus. 

Our local area network (LAN) gives each registered student access to these online resources: 

• Internet access. 
• Email account at Microsoft 365 with OneDrive. 
• Microsoft O�ce suite of products through Microsoft 365. 
• Self-Service access for online registration, grades, class schedules, and �nancial information. 
• Blackboard access for online course information, course work, and learning resources. 

Each account is private, requiring the student’s Mercyhurst email address and a password. During New Student Welcome, 
students will learn how to use these services and follow our code of conduct for IT. Students are not required to have their own 
computer; the university has more than 250 computers in 15 labs and 80+ classrooms with electronic podiums. However, an 
individual computer is often preferred to provide the student full access to these resources from anywhere on campus. 

Recommended Basic Computer Setup 
The following page provides you with a checklist to make sure you’re ready to connect to the campus network on move-in day. 

Please take a few minutes before you come to campus to check your computer; it will save you time and frustration later. 

The standards recommended by the Mercyhurst IT Department for new computer purchases are below. The recommendations 
are made with a four-year useful life in mind. 

PC System (desktop or laptop) Macintosh System (desktop or laptop) 

• Microsoft Windows 11 • Mac OS 12.0 (Monterey) 
• 8 GB of RAM minimum • Cat5 ethernet cable 
• 802.11b/g/n Wireless for laptops • 10/100/1000 LAN Wired Ethernet Port 
• Cat5 ethernet cable • 802.11b/g/n Wireless for laptops 

All network-enabled devices (computers, phones, gaming systems, tablets, wireless printers, etc.) must be registered for full 
network access with Bradford campus manager. 

The registration process occurs as the device is connected to the network for the �rst time. After you have connected your 
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device to Laker Vapor or the Ethernet port, open your browser and go to connect.mercyhurst.edu to start the registration 
process.  Full instructions to register devices on the Mercyhurst network are available on the Mercyhurst Hub's Information 
Technology section. 

All students can use the Microsoft O�ce suite of products for free through Microsoft 365.  Log on to portal.o�ce.com with your 
Mercyhurst email and password to access these products. 

IT Help Desk 
Lobby of Hammermill Library 
814-824-3200 
support.mercyhurst.edu 

IT Checklist 
Ensure your computer meets the Mercyhurst University requirements. 

Operating System for Desktop and Laptop Models 
• Windows 11 ____Yes ____No 
• Windows Operating System must have current updates applied ____Yes ____No 

mailto:http://connect.mercyhurst.edu?subject=
http://portal.office.com
http://support.mercyhurst.edu
http://windowsupdate.microsoft.com
http://mfa.mercyhurst.edu


5. Log in to the Mercyhurst Hub and check out the New Students page under Information Technology. 
6. Verify that their anti-virus software is Mercyhurst approved and up-to-date. 
7. Be ready for the Bradford network registration process and requirements. 

http://passwordsetup.mercyhurst.edu
http://support.mercyhurst.edu
http://hub.mercyhurst.edu
http://support.mercyhurst.edu
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